ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 26, 2013
Richardson and Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. David E. Saveikis


3 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Greg Moore
3.  Steven M. Kendus



3. LT. David Blaasch
4.  Raymond F. Burris  



4. Craig Rhoads
5.  Robert C. Nichols 



5. Rich Phifer
6.  Neal Dukes  




6. Eric Ludwig
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz 



7. Matt DiBona

8.  Joe C. Johnson 



8. Karen Kennedy
9.  Dean Ratliff (absent)



 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the October 29, 2013 minutes as written.  
Agenda Item 2.  Wildlife Area Update (Eric Ludwig).


Mr. Eric Ludwig, the new Fish and Wildlife Regional Manager for New Castle County, was introduced by Greg Moore, Wildlife Administrator.  Mr. Ludwig provided an update on the progress of the Mike Castle Trail located at the C&D Canal Conservation Area and the schedule for the next phases of construction.  Phase one is nearly fully completed and Phases two and three will start soon.  The official opening ceremony for the trail was held on October 15, 2013.  So far, there have been five thousand users who took advantage of this new recreational resource.  Although the trail is officially open, many amenities like the outdoor bathrooms are still not operational due to some components of the trail not being fully constructed.  Mr. Ludwig reported that to date there have not been any user conflicts between trail users and the traditional hunting and fishing public.  Enforcement officers have been actively patrolling the C&D Canal Conservation Area, which has resulted in reduced vandalism and dumping.  Mr. Ludwig also provided information regarding funding to support operation and maintenance activities and the addition of one new full time employee position and several seasonals to supplement existing staff capacity to maintain the trail.    


Director Saveikis stated that the primary goal here is to accommodate all users while protecting habitat.  He also reported that the Division has been authorized for two new additional enforcement officer positions for this area.   

Agenda Item 3.  Update on Land Acquisitions
(Rich Phifer).

Rich Phifer, the Division’s Land Acquisition, Planner, provided a PowerPoint presentation by outlining 2013’s key focus areas for land conservation, the Delaware Bayshore Region and the Nanticoke River Corridor and Watershed.  These same regions will continue to be the focus areas for conservation for 2014 and the near future.  Mr. Phifer gave a detailed account of the location, acreage, and cost for several new additions which included the following areas:

On December 27, 2012, the Carey/Swann Keys property was donated.  This donation was primarily for saltmarsh habitat and consists of 22 acres located in southeastern Sussex County and is now part of the Assawoman Wildlife Area.

In May of 2013, the Webb property was acquired.  This property consists of 2.09 acres located east of Seaford immediately below Concord Pond and is part of the historic Captain John Smith Water Trail.  This property will be used primarily for expanding fishing access and eventually canoe and kayak launching.

In July of 2013, the Morris property was purchased with the financial assistance of several conservation partners and Open Space funding matched to a NAWCA grant and was a priority acquisition under the Division’s Bayshore program.  This property is 747 acres which runs on the south side of the St. Jones River and is now part of the Ted Harvey Conservation Area.  A dedication for this property is being planned  for the spring of 2014.
The Dalmaso property was purchased with Open Space funds.  It is located on Bowers Beach Road and consists of 13.34 acres.  It is part of the Milford Neck Wildlife Area and is almost entirely wetlands and will provide for wildlife habitat and management.

The Cooper/Pearson/Cross property, which is an addition to the Augustine Wildlife Area, consists of 8 acres and has a small cottage located on the property which will be demolished.

The Changing Fates property below Chipmans Pond was a 32 acre donated conservation easement  that will protect forested and wetland habitats.

The Del Tech/Williams property is a significant addition to the Midlands Wildlife Area and was purchased with Open Space funds and a funding partnership with the National Turkey Federation. This 650 acre property will be open for hunting next season and an official dedication will be held soon.  
The Division is partnering with the Division of Watershed Stewardship to acquire the remaining portion of the Hearns Pond dam and associated three acres of uplands and wetlands.  The dam is the  highest hazard public dam in Delaware and the Division of Watershed Stewardship will be reconstructing the dam in the near future.
Mr. Phifer concluded his presentation by reporting that the Division of Fish and Wildlife is the largest single owner of land in Delaware with 63,000 acres.  He also stated that next year will be busy with additional projects.

Agenda Item 4. Report on Early Duck Season Results (Matt DiBona).
Matt DiBona made a brief presentation on waterfowl survey results from October 2013 and harvest results from the first segment of the duck hunting season. Waterfowl surveys indicated average numbers of ducks and geese with 13,484 ducks and 12,519 Canada geese counted in the early October survey.  In late October, a second survey was flown and 19,524 ducks and only 4,031 Canada geese were counted.  The most numerous ducks were American green-winged teal, northern pintail, and American black ducks.  Observed numbers of waterfowl can vary based on weather conditions, tidal cycles, and environmental disturbance.  Reports from hunters in the field and check stations suggested the first hunting segment was generally successful for hunters, and better than during the same time last year.


Matt DiBona further updated the Council on waterfowl population numbers determined by his recent October aerial surveys.  Mr. DiBona explained the procedure for aerial counts and indicated that preliminary data suggested that ducks numbers were about the same as previous years but Canada goose numbers were down.  Mr. DiBona stated that survey results vary depending upon weather conditions.  Mr. DiBona will be doing additional waterfowl aerial surveys in January.
Agenda Item 5. Save the Habitat, Save the Hunt – NWTF (Matt DiBona).

Mr. DiBona, with the assistance of Mr. Tom Spangler, Delaware National Wild Turkey Federation (NWTF Chapter) President, announced and distributed a flyer to the Council on a new joint initiative called “Save the Habitat, Save the Hunt.”  This is a new strategic initiative by the NWTF in partnership with state fish and wildlife agencies to nationally recruit 1.5 million new hunters, conserve/enhance four million acres of wildlife habitat, and increase hunting access to 500,000 acres of public land.  The Division is working with NWTF to provide input associated with the development of NWTS’s strategic plan for Delaware.  NWTF will present the plan to the Council when it has been completed.


Mr. Moore reported that Delaware is losing an average of 3% hunters each year, with an 8% loss last year. (Loss of hunters is resulting in fewer hunting license sales and a drop in revenues needed for wildlife conservation and hunter facilities on wildlife areas.)  
Agenda Item 5. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis thanked Mr. Spangler and all the presenters for their presentations and welcomed Mr. Steven Kendus, a new Council member recently appointed by the Governor.  


Director Saveikis provided an update regarding the Division’s proposed Non-native wildlife regulations that include coyote hunting and trapping seasons. A public hearing was held on September 4.  Hundreds of public comments representing over a thousand pages of comments were received that included various and contradicting perspectives, with the comments still being evaluated for the hearing officer to develop a report and recommendation to the Secretary.  The earliest that these regulations could become effective would be January 2014.   

Director Saveikis requested the Council’s thoughts on adding a phone bridge/video option to the Council meetings after receiving an email from a constituent who could not attend the Council meetings.  After discussion, a motion was made and approved unanimously to support the Division researching a phone bridge for use at the Council meetings and to report back to the Council.  

Director Saveikis provided copies of a briefing document concerning the Division’s revenues from hunting and trapping license fees.  The briefing document consisted of a background of the Division’s revenue analysis, current revenue shortfalls, and various revenue scenarios.  The Department is required to analyze all fees every two years.  The most recent fee analysis verified that hunting and trapping fee revenues are currently insufficient and the Wildlife Section is experiencing increasing operational deficits.  The briefing document generated considerable discussion.  Director Saveikis shared the undesirable impact to the Division’s wildlife and hunting programs if revenues are not increased and reviewed various license fee/revenue scenarios that would make the programs sustainable.   The Council endorsed the need to evaluate the current fees/revenues and will add the topic to a future Council meeting.


Director Saveikis provided the Council members with the fall 2013 edition of Outdoor Delaware Magazine.  This magazine features articles on hunting and fishing as well as an article on artist Richard Clifton who has won Delaware’s Waterfowl Stamp contest six times. The magazine also features articles on Delaware’s Bayshore, one written by Secretary O’Mara and the other by Karen Bennett.
AGENDA FOR THE 1/28/2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Base Migratory Bird Season (Rob Hossler).

3. License Revenues (Director David E. Saveikis).
4. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made, seconded and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:30 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
